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Justin Piger, Els Deming, Valerie Frey, Christine Richtig, Walt Sommers, Jo Ann Baria, Mike Stocke,  Heather Birge, Terry Ryan
CALL TO ORDER
Mr. Meyer called the meeting to order at 1:06 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Meyer led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
None
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Gaspard moved and Dr. Spain-Remy seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the November 4, 2009 regular meeting.



MOTION PASSED

INTRODUCTIONS

Heather Birge, Program Coordinator, Admissions





Christine Richtig, Office Assistant 2, Running Start

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Xavier LaBron)

Mr. LaBron stated that the student activities board planned several winter quarter welcome events, there were greeters at each entrance to assist students with way finding along with music and meals provided.

Mr. LaBron reported that student government would be taking an active role in the upcoming legislative session. Plans are underway for a student rally in Olympia where students will voice issues such as textbook and tuition costs. Students can also fill out a note card that was provided by the Trustee association that will be sent directly to local legislators.

ASPCP (Reported by Brandon Pogue)

Mr. Pogue expressed his appreciation for all the opportunities provided to students at Pierce College so they can achieve their dreams and goals. Student government continues to work to remove any barriers students are facing.  He stated that students are struggling with parking on campus and campus security continues to work to resolve the issue.

Mr. Pogue noted that students are interested and are participating on many college committees. He also stated that there are currently two open positions in student government that students can apply for.

Mr. Pogue reported that along with FS Puyallup student government would be taking an active role in the upcoming legislative session. Students are filling out the lobby note cards that will be sent to local legislators and will participate in the student rally as well.

PCFT President (Reported by Leon Khalsa)

Mr. Khalsa introduced himself to the board members noting that he has had several opportunities to work with the board both in difficult circumstances and in collaboration on strengthening the tenure process. He stated that as the PCFT Vice President, he and Ms. Norman would be sharing the duty of reporting to the Board each month. When the meetings are held on the Puyallup campus he would provide the report and Ms. Norman would do the same at the Fort Steilacoom campus.

Mr. Khalsa’s report focused on the enhancement of leadership potential in three areas- faculty, the faculty union, and the administration. The summary is as follows:

Faculty Lead by Example 

Mr. Khalsa stated that one of the Board’s goals for 2010 is the expectation that the district come into compliance with the accreditation standards. An action plan is in place for faculty and divisions to meet this goal, and together with the administration great strides have been made during Fall quarter. Each year departments update 1/3 of their course outcomes which means this year faculty were faced with the challenge of doing three years of work in one quarter. The fact that all departments have taken on this above-and-beyond-the call-of-duty challenge constitutes a tremendous success for the new cooperative and respectful leadership role of the Board, of the administration and of the faculty. He noted some specific contributions of several faculty members such as creating an Angel website, creating assessment tools for the math department, and revising an entire History department’s 18 courses outcomes in just one quarter. All of this quality work demonstrates the leadership potential of the faculty and the vital contributions they make to the district and to the achievement of the Board’s expected outcome policies.

Mr. Khalsa extended an invitation to attend the Distinguished Faculty Awards banquet; this year the honoree is Ms. Leslie Watts for a lifetime of extraordinary service to the college. The event will be held on February 27, 2010 at the Fircrest Golf Club.

Enhancing the Leadership Potential of the Union

Mr. Khalsa stated that the union leadership has worked with the Board to strengthen the tenure process and they support the Board’s goal regarding greater quality, consistency and objectivity. Work continues to refine the process, and the progress on this goal to date, demonstrates the successful result of mutually respectful cooperation.

Mr. Khalsa reported that the Board has also stated its commitment to fostering greater institutional excellence and quality as one of its expected outcomes policies. The union has received several recent expressions of concern that its own leadership is not functioning at full potential. As a faculty union they are committed to greater institutional excellence, and continue to investigate their practices and improve them as much as possible. 

Mr. Khalsa noted that in preparation for today, he has reviewed the Board minutes for the period covering the lengthy transition to its new policy governance approach. He noticed a theme emerging about the importance of combining clear outcomes policies with solid, data driven management. The leadership of the faculty union, indeed of any organization will always be influenced by the personal qualities of the individuals and by the structural factors built into the situation. During the last twenty-five years there has been tremendous expansion and changes in the district, we became a two college district, increased the students served, the FTEs delivered, the number of faculty who teach and the range of programs and courses. What has not changed since 1986 is the resources available to the union leadership, the contract only allows for a 3/9ths-teaching load for the faculty president, it has not grown along with the tremendous growth of the college.  He emphasized that the union shares the Board’s commitment to institutional excellence. The union shares the administration’s view of the critical contribution of the faculty union to college leadership. Fulfilling their responsibilities under shared governance, providing greater participation in the budget process, offering greater quality communication to the Board and administration are all-important goals that the union wants to achieve.  Therefore we want to dialogue with the administration on ways to maximize our leadership contribution and effectiveness. Together, we can look at the best way to direct adequate resources to support the mission.

Enhancing the Leadership Potential of the Administration

Mr. Khalsa stated President Hasart informed the college at the beginning of Fall 09 about her upcoming retirement at the end of the academic year. Since then, the entire district but especially the Puyallup campus has looked ahead on how best to set up the new, incoming president to reach all of his/her leadership potential. Faculty have been trying to understand if there are any systemic elements in the position of our campus presidents inside a matrix organization that caused excess stress and frustration that may have led to, what some see, as a premature end to her tenure as president. Dr. Johnson has also talked about the challenging tension between the qualities of team membership and independent leadership inherent in this position in her design of the position announcement and recruitment strategy for a new president. She has reached out to the leadership of both unions as well as to the wider campus community to receive input about the kind of leader the college is looking for and her cooperative and inclusive attitude is appreciated.

Mr. Khalsa stated that it is his view that evaluating the senior leadership structure of the District is a special responsibility and prerogative of the Board. The Board has created this leadership structure. This board has stated its commitment to implementing and monitoring institutional excellence and the faculty strongly supports these efforts. As the first member of the first fully staffed three-part leadership structure prepares to leave her position it is his hope that the Board would consider conducting an exit interview with the Puyallup president. The interview would provide experience-based data to evaluate the strengths and challenges of the senior leadership structure, along with a clear understanding of the potential and of the stresses facing the incoming new president as they begin their service to the district. Anything the college and especially the Board can do to increase the chances of success for this position will be of great benefit in preserving institutional excellence through the years. Faculty fully supports your efforts in this direction and supports the chancellor’s effort to find the best possible candidate.

Mr. Meyer thanked Mr. Khalsa for his through report and expressed his appreciation for the faculty’s willingness to work in collaboration with the administration for the greater good of the college community and it’s students.

WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell stated that classified staff members would gather in Olympia along with other union members from across the state to participate in “Lobby day”. They will have an opportunity to meet with legislators and voice their concerns and recommendations related to current issues facing employees across the state.

Mr. Torell noted that the administrative communication team continues to meet to resolve issues that were noted in the recent classified staff survey. The on-going communication meetings have been very productive.

Mr. Torell reported that election processes are on going; committee election results will be announced soon, and elections for the collective bargaining negotiating team and chief job representatives are underway.

Mr. Torell reported that members of the custodial staff had an opportunity to attend a series of trainings including: CPR/ First Aid, computer training, sexual harassment and situational awareness training. Classified staff expressed their appreciation for this opportunity and found the training very beneficial.

Ms. Bucholz expressed her appreciation to the custodial supervisors for coordinating the staff‘s schedule so that the necessary work was completed while the staff was able to attend the training sessions.

SETTING DIRECTION / VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson stated that Winter quarter is off to a good start, enrollment is strong and we are working hard to keep access open while balancing quality.

The legislative session began this week and Representative Reuven Carlye has already dropped HB 2634 that is titled- “promoting efficiencies including institutional coordination and partnerships in the community and technical college system.” There is an expectation that Senator Derek Kilmer will drop a companion bill within the next couple of days.  A brief analysis of the bill is:

· Recognizes the high participation rate in the Washington CTC system

· Legislature intends to provide mechanisms for cost-effective partnerships and coordination between institutions, including shared services, and increased complementary programming, as well as structural administrative efficiencies

· Directs more coordination between adjacent college districts

· Directs colleges to avoid unnecessary duplication and adds student services and administrative functions to the existing areas of facilities and programs.

· Keeps existing college boundaries in statute through June 30, 2013, directs the State Board to put the college boundaries into rule instead of statute. This would require all of the formal public processes associated with rule making.

· Amend the existing authority of the State Board to establish criteria and procedures for modifying district boundaries to also include the establishment of criteria and procedures for consolidating district structures to form multiple campus districts. 

· Requires the State Board in collaboration with local boards of trustees to identify potential administrative efficiencies, complimentary administrative functions, and complimentary academic programs in adjacent college districts.

· By December 1, 2010 the State Board shall adopt a “detailed plan” to implement any changes that would result in cost savings, while maintaining student access and achievement.

· Any cost savings realized under the plan shall be retained by the respective districts to be used for enhancing student access and success.

· The State Board in consultation with local boards of trustees and the HECB shall identify adjacent college districts that can feasibly be consolidated or whose boundaries can feasibly be modified to form a multiple campus district.

Mr. Gaspard stated that he has heard that there is a fair amount of concern and caution regarding this bill, as the State Board and colleges respond they will need to recognize the uniqueness of the communities being serviced and to remain nimble to those needs. He also mentioned the need to keep the politics in control and not respond out of a place of fear.

Mr. Meyer stated that there is much to be gained when looking at efficiencies and he supports that notion. However, he is concerned about the authority that may be given to the State Board, it is always best to keep control at the local level if possible. He asked what the consultation role the trustees would play, and how that criteria would be established. He has also heard that there is momentum behind this bill and asked the Chancellor to keep the Board informed and let the board members know if their assistance is needed in anyway.

Dr. Spain-Remy noted that when the healthcare system is forced to review their work processes it is difficult, however it usually does result in finding new efficient processes that improve the overall performance of the organization and that may be what happens with this legislation for the colleges as well. Dr. Johnson agreed that a system review would most likely result in a more efficient system.

Dr. Johnson reported that as a result of a meeting of the Pierce County Coordinating Council we are in the process of preparing a letter on behalf of the Pierce County colleges to request assistance from the SBCTC to identify processes and strategies for efficiencies and more effective delivery of services in our community.  She stated that the District still has their own strategic planning process to do.  It was planned for winter quarter, but given this regional SWOT analysis of programs and services, we want to leverage the planning efforts and be sure they compliment one another.  She believes Spring quarter is probably a better time line.

Dr. Johnson stated that the search for a new president at Puyallup is underway.  Human Resources is receiving applications, the screening committee, chaired by Ms. Ames with representation from faculty, staff, administration and students, has met several times to talk about qualities and characteristics of the new president.  Dr. Johnson held three open forums at the Puyallup campus to hear from folks about what they are looking for and have passed that along to the screening committee.  The committee will conduct telephone interviews the first week of February, and send their recommendations to the Chancellor for five finalists and any alternates for consideration. Five candidates will be scheduled to come to campus during the first week of March.  The process will include an interview with the screening committee, and interview with the Chancellor, an open forum with the college community and an invitation to the general community to attend and lunch with the executive team excluding the Chancellor. Of course, the Board is welcome to attend the open forums. The new President would be July 1, 2010.

2010-2011 Budget Development Update

Ms. Wiszmann reviewed the budget development Values, Principles, Process Guidelines, these documents are used during the development process each year.

Each year the documents are reviewed to ensure they are revenant to the current budget issues facing the district. Executive team and Cabinet have reviewed and suggested changes, which Ms. Wiszmann pointed out to the Board members.

Mr. Gaspard suggested that a statement be added regarding the current state of the State budget and that the District would be anticipating a further reduction possibly up to $2.25 million. With that suggested addition, the Board members endorsed the process.

Ms. Wiszmann gave a summary of the current status of the Pierce College District budget, which includes the following: 

Expected Budget Shortfall:

· Our reduction in the Governor’s budget is $1.5 million

· Probably can’t get much larger because of federal MOE requirements

· Even if our reduction doesn’t change much, our local shortfall could vary significantly, based on some key decisions to be made by the legislature or internally.

Key Elements to Watch Legislatively include:

· Tuition increases (already planned for 7%)

· Running Start tuition?

· Increases to Worker Retraining funding and targets

· Enrollment Targets (overall target, worker retraining target)

· Health Care, Pension or Unemployment Insurance costs

· Reductions to McNeil, Rainier School, Western State Hospital and resulting impact on indirect

· Shared Services, mergers, etc.

· State Financial Aid ($15.2m distributed last year, $2.4 was state funded. Guesstimate – would lose $1.0m in state financial aid in the Governor’s “all cuts” budget)

Key Decisions to Make Internally include

· Very little capacity left to cut non-salary costs (salaries & benefits = 88% of operating budget)

· Do we reinstate any positions or costs that were temporarily reduced last year (includes several faculty positions)? 

· Which newly vacant faculty positions do we fill and which sections do we (continue to) backfill with PT instructors?  

· How much of any new funding goes to the base versus goes to cover new costs?

· What will our enrollment goal be?  We've been aiming for 105% - 108% of target this year 

· Do we cut positions – and what process will we use to determine which?

· Do we cut programs (and related positions)?

· Do we change hours of service in student-facing departments?

· Do we reduce levels of student-facing or internal services (this is the "what do we stop doing question)?

· Do we reduce everyone's hours through an across-the-board temporary layoff?

· Do we offer a voluntary separation, retirement or downshifting program? Will the state offer an early retirement option?

Mr. Meyer stated that the District would face difficult choices during this budget development process, and that the Board will continue to monitor the progress in the months ahead.

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Enrollment Report

Dr. Green stated that enrollment management is a combination of factors including identifying and managing resources both financial and human. It involves the ability to provide core services while at the same time remaining flexible and responsive to changes in our internal and external environment.

While being an important part of the answer to the national economic crisis, Pierce College is faced with fewer resources, increased accountability, and an unprecedented number of students seeking access to our institution.

Currently the college is 108% above target with an increase of 1053 in student headcount, of which 59% is at Fort Steilacoom. Our faculty is overloading their classes to provide increased access to students while working on course revisions, assessment, and providing increased advising and office hours. Our staff is working longer days, processing more paperwork and providing more direct hands-on services to students such as being greeters, mentors, and ambassadors. 

Dr. Green noted that the District focuses on being responsive to our students and community needs by looking at our student services practices, making data driven decisions which allowed us to right-size our annual schedule while adding back class sections of core classes both Fall and Winter quarter, provide short-term retraining in high demand programs, and work with our community partners to ensure we are meeting workforce needs.

Dr. Green stated that during these challenging times the District remains committed to our mission by providing quality instruction and services to our students and community.

Financial Aid Update

Mr. Daniels, Director of Financial Aid provided the board with an update on financial aid throughout the District. In Summary:

Application Statistics

· The College has received record number of FAFSA applications this year, during the full 2008-09 year they had received 9,116 and already this year they are at 10, 744. 

· The office currently has 680 loans on hold for winter quarter awaiting review and notification.

Award Values

· Financial Aid participates in five funding sources which are: Federal Pell Grants, Federal SEOG, Stafford Loans, Washington State Need Grants, and Pierce College Grants,

· Total program awards for fiscal year 2008-2009 was $14 million,

· Fiscal year to date for 2009-2010 is already at $17 million.

State Budget Impacts

· State Need Grant award eliminations could potentially impact 316 students in the amount of $1.2 million in awards

· SNG Award Reductions could potentially mean that 1,032 students would receive $250.00 less this year

· If State Work study is eliminated 107 student positions would be impacted

Technology

· Institutional Technology is working very closely with financial aid to expedite services,

· We can now send group email notifications to students,

· We have downloadable forms on the financial aid web page

· In the near future, students will be able to apply with an online loan request form,

· There will be direct deposit available along with a bank card option to pay for school expenses,

· There will be direct lending for Federal Stafford and PLUS loans


BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Mr. Meyer shared that Board members would be attending the Trustees Association (TACTC) Legislative Conference in Olympia in the coming week. They will participate in various work sessions and listen to guest legislative speakers including Governor Gregoire. There will also be an opportunity to engage in conversations with the local legislators at a joint dinner that is hosted by the Pierce County Colleges. Their key messages to the legislators will be: Keep the cuts as low as possible, add worker retraining funds, restore financial aid, and maintain local college flexibility in determining where and how to take cuts.

Changes to the Board Meeting Schedule

Mr. Meyer announced that the February 10, 2010 Board meeting location would be changed to Pierce College Puyallup. There will not be a study session, as the Board will be participating in a joint lunch meeting with the Foundation Board.

Mr. Meyer announced that the March 10, 2010 Board meeting location would be changed to Pierce College Fort Steilacoom. All meeting times will remain the same. The study session will begin at 12:30 followed by the Board meeting at 1:00 pm.

Activities Calendar

Board members will let the Board secretary know if they would like to participate in the events listed on their activity calendar.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Ms. Norman shared that the local Federation of Teachers Unions held a meeting to discuss the proposed efficiency bill. Their conversation topics were: 

· Would the proposed bill save the colleges money?

· Will it meet community needs?

· Many concerns were shared- so many unknown factors

NEXT REGULAR

February 10, 2010- Puyallup
MEETING


ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 3:15 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Don Meyer, Chair
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